BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the special meeting held on 29th April 2021

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

111/21
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Tony Reah, Frank Speed, Ian Walton and Chris Watkin.  

112/21
IN ATTENDANCE:


Three members of the public


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

113/21
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Ecclestone (other commitment) and Hales (work), County Cllr Northcott and Borough Cllrs Gary & Simon White.

114/21
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  Cllr Reah declared a prejudicial interest in planning application 21/00249 as an immediate neighbour.  Cllr Daly declared [ersonal interests in planning applications 21/00249 (applicants are friends and clients), 266 (near neighbour) and 356 (site adjacent to business premises).  Cllr Watkin declared a personal interest in planning application 21/00249 (friend of applicant).  Cllr Berrisford declared a personal interest in planning application 21/00249 (had employed the applicant in the past and remained friends).

115/21
The Chairman outlined the procedure for public participation and the meeting was adjourned.


One member of the public, a planning applicant, indicated that he had nothing specific to say.


A second member of the public indicated that she had no objection to application 21/00356. On 21/00266 she felt that the amended plans were an improvement, but she would be sorry to see the loss of a tree.


The meeting then resumed.

116/21
Members considered the following planning application.


21/00266/FUL Internal alterations, extension to garage, provision of garden room, new gates & fence, replacement windows and roof tiles and render to house and garage, Bow Orchard, Church Lane, Betley (amended plans)


RESOLVED
a) that the proposal to set the entrance gates back to 5m from the edge of the highway would appear to meet the Council’s previous objection on highways ground.  The local planning authority must ensure by condition that a minimum distance of 5m is achieved;





b) the Council notes that the Conservation Officer is of the view that the proposed boundary treatment, including the design of the gates, is acceptable but asks the Conservation Officer to satisfy herself that the proposed boundary treatment is consistent with the Submission Neighbourhood Development Policy referenced in the Council’s previous submission. (Policy BBW4 (5) (A) front garden areas should be enclosed by hedges using appropriate local species in planting, traditional low brick walls or railings”.)





c) The local planning authority also needs to satisfy itself that the site is not overdeveloped and that neighbours are not adversely affected.

117/21
Members considered the following planning application.

[Cllr Reah, having declared a prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting during the

consideration of this item and took no part in the discussion or decision.]

[Cllr Head declared a personal interest in this application as a friend of the applicants]


21/00249/FUL Extension and conversion of garden room to separate residential dwelling, The Steps A, New Road, Wrinehill for Mrs A Williams



RESOLVED that the Council objects to the application on the following grounds:





a) that the proposal is not consistent with the provisions of local or national development policies as development within the Green Belt without any very special circumstances to justify development;





b) the Council believes there are strong objections from the highways department on highway safety grounds which the Council fully supports.

118/21
Members considered the following planning application.

[Cllr Head declared a personal interest in this application as one of the applicants was

a fellow trustee of the Village Hall.]


21/00356  Dormer extension to existing double garage, Fernwood House, Main Road, Betley for Mr Barry Fletcher



RESOLVED that the Council has no objection.



20/00109/FUL & 110/LBC  Repair and renewal of external doors and windows, Betley Court, Main Road, Betley.



RESOLVED that the Parish Council strongly supports the application.  




The Council regards it as important that measures (e.g. the use of double glazing) are taken to reduce the carbon impact of the building both for the environmental benefits and also the social and economic benefits to the owners and tenants.




The Council considers that the repair and renewal proposed will have a negligible visual impact on the Listed Building.




The Council is also of the view that the works proposed will maintain the appearance of this important building within the streetscape of the Conservation Area.

[Cllr Northcott joined the meeting at this point. The Chairman repeated the statement (min.33)

regarding recording of the meeting.]

41/21
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members, which included the following:




Highways had carried out 223 repairs; 237 new reports had been received.




The unemployment claimant rate in the borough had risen by only 0.2% compared to the figure 12 months earlier (3.5% against 3.3%) though it was thought this might well worsen with the end of furlough. There had been, however, been a significant increase in the 16-25 age group.




Full Council had met and approved a Council Tax increase of 4.99%. A draft statement had been prepared for a North Staffordshire Air Quality Programme; it was hoped this would avoid a move to a clean air charge scheme.




On Covid vaccination was going extremely well. There had been some problems in the border areas with Shropshire and Cheshire East. There was still a wish to encourage asympotamatic testing which had already identified over 500 cases.

[Cllrs Gary & Simon White joined the meeting at this point. The Chairman repeated the statement (min.33)

regarding recording of the meeting.]




The County Council was pooling funding for economic recovery with Borough Councils and would be offering a 500 place apprentice support programme.




Work to clear pavements between Wrinehill and Madeley had been signed off and would be starting tomorrow.




The Chairman reported that a very constructive meeting had been held on-site to discuss the works and that although there had been past difficulties the highways officer had been very helpful.

42/21
The Borough Councillors presented their report to members, which included the following:



Full Council had met the previouis evening and had approved the budget with an additional £170k to maintain services.




They had participated in the site meeting to discuss pavement clearing and as much as possible would be done over the five days allocated.




They were still engaged in issues relating to Doddlespool and were pressing the appropriate regulatory authorities - the Environment Agency, the County Council and the Borough Council - and had also involved the local M.P.




A couple of issues had been raised regarding recycling but had been resolved.

43/21
The Chairman had circulated his report to members by e-mail.  The Vice had nothing to report which would not duplicate the reports of others or later agenda items. 

44/21
The Clerk presented his report to members.  He advised members that he had received a response from the Police & Crime Commissioner on the subject of accidents on the A531 that although he had no direct responsibility within that area he had passed the concerns forward to the Chief Constable and the Safer Roads Partnership.

45/21
Representatives on outside bodies reported.  Cllr Head advised that the Village Hall was being used as a venue for Covid vaccination and that there would be an iterative reopening as Government policy is implemented.  Cllr Hales advised that the Betley Trust had provided a grant to the school for the purchase of books which had been well received.

46/21
The Clerk advised that a revised planning application had been received in respect of Joyden, New Road, Wrinehill and asked how the matter should be dealt with.


RESOLVED that given the revisions related to matters referred to in the Council’s response to the previous application the application be considered at this meeting.

47/21
Members considered the following planning application.



21/00419/FUL  Extensions & alterations, Joyden, New Road, Wrinehill.


RESOLVED that the Council has no objection.

48/21
The Clerk advised members that there were no new planning decision notices to hand.

49/21
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  Work was nearing completion and the Working Group would be meeting in a week’s time to sign off the Plan for submission to the Borough Council. A number of responses to the recent consultation were matters for the Parish Council rather than the Neighbourhood Plan as they were not planning related. The Clerk had circulated a briefing listing the issues raised and suggesting how they should be addressed by the Council.


RESOLVED that the non-NDP comments relating to the Parish Council be referred to the Council in due course as set out in the Clerk’s report and this be included in the Final NDP for submission to the Borough Council.
50/21
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

51/21
Cllr Head indicated that he was willing to fund the replacement of the fruit trees in the Community Orchard which had died since planting. Members thanked him for his generosity. There was diascussion of whether further tree planting would be appropriate within the fenced-off wildlife area, and whether further work would enhance or reduce the ecological value of that part of Sandy Croft. The Clerk suggested advice should be sought from the Staffordshire Wildlife Trust and that survey work would be useful in establishing the current baseline value of the site. Informal recording had suggested that the site was already supporting worthwhile populations of butterflies, moths and bats. It was agreed that the Clerk would investigate potential sources of advice.

52/21
Members considered whether the fencing along the upper section of Common Lane should be replaced.



RESOLVED that a quotation for renewing the fencing along the remaining section be sought.
53/21
Members considered issues relating to the maintenance of the Memorial Garden.



RESOLVED
a) that the current maintenance contract be rolled forward for 2021;





b) that the Chairman be authorised to arrange the resiting of the Hawthorn tree by the Council’s usual contractor and necessary arrangements for the planting of the Walnut tree.

54/21
The Chairman advised members of quotations received regarding Christmas lighting as agreed at the last meeting.  He recommended the use of IP65 (outdoor enabled) coloured bulbs on a 150 light loom, along with a box of spare bulbs.  The cost of the loom, including bulbs, was £778.  The Clerk confirmed that there was adequate budgetary provision.



RESOLVED that a 150 light loom, plus a box of spare bulbs, be purchased as indicated in the briefing supplied by the Chairman.
55/21
Members considered representations received on the issue of dog fouling within the area.  It was notexd that although the provision of additional dog faeces bins had been suggested there were no arrangements available to empty such bins, the Borough Council having made a policy decision some years ago that while they would continue to service bins already installed they would not extend the service to any further bins. Signage could be provided but the Borough Council required evidence of an issue in that particular area. A member agreed to gather photographic evidence and members agreed that the matter should be discussed at the April meeting.

56/21
Members considered the clearing of overgrown pavements. In view of the County Council having undertaken to works in the Werinehill area and the review of pavements undertaken by the Chairman it was agreed that the previously planned works were no longer appropriate.  The Chairman had e-mailed a suggested programme of works on the B5500.



RESOLVED 
a) that the sections of the B5500 set out in the Chairman’s programme of works be approved as the priority for pavement clearing;





b) that the Clerk liaise with the Council’s usual contractors to obtain a quotation for the works set out in the Chairman’s programme within the budget provided across the financial years 2020-21 and 2021-22.
57/21
Area issues raised by members were considered. 




A member of the public had drawn attention to a significant emission of water from a property near The Wilderness which flooded the pavement and onto the road surface creating a hazard. It was suggested that a culvert may have been blocked during works at the property leading to an alteration to the water flow. The Clerk was asked to investigate whether this matter should be raised with the County (highways) or Borough (planning) authorities.




A member noted that construction of the new dwelling at Ravenscrest was underway. He recalled that the approved design was somewhat futuristic and that there was likely to be a reaction from local residents when the design became apparent.  The Clerk reminded members that the Parish Council had objected to the design and that any criticism of the Parish Council could be rebutted.




There were continuing concerns regarding conditions on Checkley Lane, the junction with Main Road and past works at Malt Kiln Farm. In particular it appeared that a lay-by serving the pillar box had been enclosed by bollarding. This would be referred to County Highways and Royal Mail.

58/21
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. There were no matters requiring discussion.

59/21
The Clerk submitted a list of  payments made by him since the previous meeting and for which he was seeking reimbursement. 



RESOLVED that the Council 





a) authorises payment of the following  : 
G Griffiths

Salary and 

Reimbursements
£   429.48





b) resolves that the Financial Statement be received and 



approved.

60/21
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

61/21
Date of next scheduled meeting: Thursday 25th March 2021.  A Special Meeting (to consider the Neighbourhood Development Plan) would be held on Thursday 4th March 2021 to commence at 8 p.m.
